

# BACKGROUNDER

No. 3502 | JUNE 18, 2020 DOMESTIC POLICY STUDIES

# A New Strategy for Equipping Medical Providers to Cope with the Next Pandemic or Infectious-Disease Outbreak

Amy Anderson, DNP, RN, and Daniel H. Johnson, Jr., MD, FACR

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

To protect the public, officials should designate certain facilities for pandemic patients while allowing other providers to continue their medical practices.

Public officials should plan now for a potential second wave with safeguards that ensure that the public has access to routine medical care when needed.

State lockdowns for COVID-19 halted most routine medical care, causing huge financial pain for providers, and putting non-COVID-19 patients at risk.

he response to the COVID-19 pandemic exposed significant problems with America's approach to adjusting medical care during a public health crisis. At the start of the pandemic, policymakers feared that health care providers would be overwhelmed by the number of critically ill patients. In response, policymakers issued a national call to the public to stay home to "flatten the curve" in order to protect health care workers' ability to care for those who are severely ill, added surge capacity in hot spot areas, and shut down<sup>1</sup> most health care providers' ability to provide routine health care. Hospitals and health care facilities also responded quickly, complying with the orders to cancel non-emergent and revenue-generating tests and procedures to ensure that medical supplies, such as personal protective equipment (PPE) and medications, for the predicted surge of COVID-19 patients were available.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3502

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

While this approach contributed to reducing the rate of infection, it incurred high costs. Medical providers face massive financial losses estimated at more than \$202 billion,<sup>2</sup> and more than 1.4 million health care workers were laid off in April 2020 alone.<sup>3</sup> The public also has made unprecedented sacrifices, through record job losses, permanently closed businesses, the loss of educational hours and activities, and postponement or cancellation of health care services—including treatment for cancer and cardiovascular disease—resulting in risk to personal health and, in some cases, death, to protect their fellow Americans.<sup>4</sup> Taxpayers, too, faced loss, as Congress passed legislation spending \$175 billion to partially offset losses to hospitals, doctors, and other providers.<sup>5</sup>

A different strategy is needed, urgently, so that this avoidable situation does not repeat itself. New threats are emerging that could have significant personal and financial consequences for all Americans. Americans need access to health care and the U.S. health care system needs to re-open completely to prevent poor health outcomes and avoidable deaths, as well as economic catastrophe in the health care sector. While policymakers have begun to adapt their strategies, including lifting or easing non-emergent bans, more is required.

Policymakers should learn the full lessons of this experience and put in place a new strategy, both for future pandemics, and for the near term in the event that COVID-19 resurges and localities and states experience another wave. American medical professionals are among the world's best trained and competent providers; their training includes how to mitigate the spread of disease. Any new strategy should be rooted in the principle that a pandemic response should leverage those skills. Scaling up such a program will take time to plan and execute. Policymakers should consider implementing this type of framework now so that it will be ready when it is needed.

Accordingly, policymakers should:

- 1. Designate pandemic hospitals and facilities to care for pandemic patients;
- 2. Ensure that medical treatment and medical-workforce training can continue uninterrupted during pandemics; and
- 3. Reconfigure health system funding during a public health emergency to facilitate these goals.

### Initial Lessons from the COVID-19 Pandemic

The coronavirus pandemic has revealed:

A Health Sector Financially Overwhelmed by Flawed Government Policies. In the early days of the pandemic, key decisions and recommendations by federal and state officials placed significant financial pressure on the health care sector. The health care industry is now facing potentially unrecoverable financial losses that could alter the infrastructure of the sector for years to come. Instead of being overwhelmed by patients, hospitals faced the overwhelming consequence of financial loss from poor policy decisions. With millions of dollars spent on preparing for a surge of patients that never arrived, the loss of revenue has done great damage to the financial health of the health sector.

In an in-depth survey, the American Hospital Association (AHA) has estimated that during spring 2020, losses for America's hospitals and health systems averaged almost \$51 billion per month.<sup>6</sup> According to the AHA survey, much of the loss was incurred from expenditures to procure resources and personnel to treat COVID-19 patients, such as PPE, and the loss of revenue from cancelled surgeries and other "non-essential" or "elective" services.

The situation is also bleak for outpatient facilities and physician practices. A recent survey by the Medical Group Management Association (MGMA) indicated that 97 percent of physician practices have experienced a negative financial impact as a result of COVID-19. Practices surveyed reported a decrease of 60 percent in patient volume and a 55 percent decrease in revenue.<sup>7</sup> Some predict that physician practices owned by health care systems will fare better, but independent primary care practices may never recover, and while the new policy allowing telehealth visits to be covered by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid (CMS) has helped, it is inadequate for preventing permanent closures of some doctor's offices.<sup>8</sup> Behavioral health, specialty doctors, ambulatory practices, and other outpatient health care services have all seen a 60 percent drop in visits.<sup>9</sup>

**Lives and Livelihoods at Risk.** Health care workers around the country have been surprised with furloughs and layoffs. In the past few weeks, major health systems like Baylor Scott & White Health have announced layoffs and furloughs of thousands of employees.<sup>10</sup> At first glance, the May jobs report indicates a growth of 312,000 jobs in the health care sector, but 80 percent of these jobs were in dental and physician offices, while more than 64,000 jobs were lost in hospitals and nursing homes.<sup>11</sup>

Physicians, nurses, and other health professionals not directly on the front lines have been sidelined, losing their practices and jobs, or have been furloughed—an unintended consequence of the initial pandemic response. As the nation continues to re-open, this will likely improve, but some jobs may not return at all, and better planning for the next wave or next pandemic will reduce the likelihood of a repeat of the economic devastation in health care.

Significant human costs to the current pandemic response also exist. The lockdown has resulted in incalculable pain and suffering for millions of Americans that postponed or cancelled needed health services. A large decline in patients seeking emergency services for conditions such as heart attack and stroke have worried doctors and nurses. In some places, emergency rooms are seeing an estimate of a 70 percent to 90 percent decline in patients accessing vital care, remaining at home out of fear of being infected with COVID-19.<sup>12</sup>

Some major U.S. cities are reporting a sixfold increase in deaths at home, supporting worries that people are avoiding the health care system out of fear of exposure to COVID-19, and thereby waiting too long to receive care.<sup>13</sup> Concerned parents are delaying well-check appointments and vaccinations placing children at higher risk for other contagious diseases.<sup>14</sup> Countless others are unable or unwilling to access preventive services, cancer testing and treatment, chronic disease management, diagnostic testing for illness or injury, behavioral health services, and prenatal care—which are all *essential* to short-term and long-term health outcomes.<sup>15</sup> Moreover, providers now worry that patients have come to fear the system and avoid seeking care, due to concerns about contracting COVID-19.<sup>16</sup>

In a letter to the Trump Administration, more than 600 doctors recently raised the alarm about the health care disaster of the lockdown strategy.<sup>17</sup> A marked increase in suicide hotline calls, increases in tobacco sales, concerns about domestic and child abuse, and missed dental exams are frightening indicators of the trajectory of health in the U.S. should the same strategy continue. Decades of progress to improve the health and lives of Americans may be lost if policymakers do not take action. New response strategies are imperative to pivot an unhealthy trajectory in the U.S.

**Insufficiently Targeted Funding.** The Coronavirus, Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act provided federal funding in an attempt to mitigate the financial impact of COVID-19 on the health care sector, but that approach has been problematic. For example, hospital associations still have questions that have gone unanswered about the eligibility criteria for receiving monies from the Small Business Administration's Paycheck Protection Program. Hospital executives are also unsure about the timeliness of the funding under the program or even which public hospitals would be eligible for loans based on their tax-exemption status.<sup>18</sup> The ambiguity of the guidelines and process of applying has resulted in confusion and concern.

Second, the CARES Act created a Provider Relief Fund. The Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) has begun the process of distributing \$72.4 billion of the \$175 billion in emergency funding for hospitals and health care facilities with the largest share—\$50 billion—going to Medicare providers.<sup>19</sup> While larger hospitals and health systems have been better positioned to cope with the financial strain, the pandemic has adversely affected the economic status of even the most financially stable hospitals and medical practices. It has had a devastating effect on private physicians' practices, outpatient facilities, and rural and safety-net hospitals with little cash on hand.<sup>20</sup>

The effectiveness of the CARES Act's Provider Relief Fund is already under scrutiny as the HHS Inspector General is preparing to track and audit funds already distributed to hospitals and health care providers.<sup>21</sup> In lieu of a carefully constructed pandemic response, the federal government has chosen to allocate and widely distribute funds to support hospitals and outpatient providers to prevent uncontrollable hemorrhaging in the health care sector—a questionable strategy that may prove inadequate and mismanaged.

## A New Four-Pronged Strategy for Health Care During a Pandemic

Public health authorities must devise new strategies for hospitals to meet the challenge of a major pandemic and address current patient fear of interacting with the health care system.<sup>22</sup> Given ongoing patient fears over receiving routine care and the possibility of a second COVID-19 wave, the matter is urgent.

There are four steps policymakers should consider:

**1. Designate Pandemic Hospitals and Facilities.** State public health authorities could select and designate certain hospitals for use during a pandemic, following a state or national emergency declaration. Designated hospitals could be quickly converted to infectious-disease-management facilities with a pre-existing stockpile of medical equipment and supplies needed to care for patients.

A state's remaining hospitals could continue their mission of providing essential care while redirecting all suspected infectious-disease patients to the designated infectious-disease facilities. Designated hospitals could work to enhance infection-control procedures, convert rooms to negative pressure, and ramp up resources and personnel. Periodic pandemic drills could be held for a quick and efficient transfer of uninfected patients to other facilities during a rapid conversion of a specific hospital into one of the state's pandemic hospitals.

Centralizing health screening and care of infectious-disease patients at designated hospitals would allow doctors and other health care practitioners to use telehealth services to interact with infectious patients while providing normal face-to-face interactions and treatment of non-infectious patients. Those deemed infectious or with high probability of infection could then be directed for testing and treatment at a designated hospital.

Implementing plans to limit interactions with infectious-disease patients and protecting non-infectious-disease patients from those who are sick will reduce fear and maintain public confidence in the health care sector. Keeping certain hospitals free of pandemic patients will improve the public's perception of safety, reducing avoidance of the medical system.

Behavioral health facilities and nursing homes could also be considered for designation. Quick identification and separation from the general population is necessary to prevent widespread outbreak in high-risk facilities. Wings, units, or separate facilities could be pre-selected as infectious-disease wards as needed. Policymakers may consider specific standards for pandemic-designated facilities, ensuring that proper equipment, isolation measures, and protocols have been outlined and implemented before infectious patients are cared for at these facilities.

During the Ebola outbreak of 2014, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) developed a three-tiered approach to manage patients exhibiting Ebola-like symptoms. Certain hospitals became designated treatment centers for infectious disease while others were designated assessment hospitals or front-line hospitals with specific parameters for care, requirements for medical resources like PPE, and transfer protocols.<sup>23</sup>

A similar framework to guide designations may be warranted as the nation faces a potential second wave and develops a comprehensive response plan for coronavirus-like pandemics of the future.

**2. Protect Medical Care and Treatment Outside the Hospital Set-ting.** As part of the mitigation effort and to protect the supply of PPE and other resources, most states specified that all "non-essential" services be postponed until the major threat to the health of the population posed

by the pandemic had passed. This had the unintended consequence of delaying needed but non-emergent care across a wide variety of settings, including physicians' offices, outpatient surgical centers, cancer centers, imaging centers, and physical therapy facilities. This had a devastating financial effect on a variety of physician practices and other related providers and their employees, while denying access to timely care to countless patients, with little or no corresponding benefit for patients. By designating specific hospitals and facilities to care for infectious-disease patients, medical treatment outside the designated sites can continue for non-infectious patients.

Facilities not designated for pandemic care could also reduce public fear through coordinated infectious-disease plans that limit potential exposure—offering a pandemic-free health space. This can be accomplished in multiple ways, such as through different waiting rooms for the sick and the well, having those with probable infections waiting in cars instead of waiting rooms, providing protective equipment such as masks and gloves prior to entering the medical facility and taking patients directly to a room through an exterior door, increased sanitizing of rooms and public areas, and telehealth services.

All facilities should implement screening procedures during an outbreak to limit exposure to staff and other patients. This can be done through screenings by phone or digital applications that provide information on the likelihood of illness or exposure prior to a patient's arrival.

Policymakers should facilitate continuation of care delivery outside of hospitals by ensuring that providers can rely on certain health facilities for non-pandemic or non-infectious care during an outbreak. Provider offices including outpatient clinics, diagnostic testing centers, dental facilities, and physical therapy and rehabilitation facilities, among others, should also develop or revise infectious-disease policies based on new knowledge gained during the COVID-19 response. Pandemic preparedness plans could be submitted and monitored as a requirement for licensure and accreditation of the health facility so that providers can quickly deploy additional screening and infectious-disease measures and continue to remain open during an outbreak.

**3. Ensure that Medical Workforce Training Can Continue Uninterrupted.** Hospitals cancelled on-site training for nursing and medical students during the pandemic response, thus seriously disrupting the educational pipeline of a vital American workforce already plagued by shortages.<sup>24</sup> Layoffs and furloughs have exacerbated concerns about sustaining an adequate workforce for future pandemics as workers facing burnout, stress, and displacement may consider retiring or moving to other fields.<sup>25</sup> In adopting this public health strategy, medical students could continue clinical experiences in a safe environment. At the same time, the strategy would allow students entering fields such as infectious-disease and intensive care to go to the front lines and learn from seasoned health professionals caring for those with a novel virus. Without an adequate workforce trained and ready to care for patients, other efforts to prepare for emerging bio-threats will have limited impact.

Policymakers should continue funding health care workforce education programs, while also reconfiguring funding for graduate medical education.<sup>26</sup>

The health care sector should also consider how to best use all medical professionals working at the highest level of their education and training to improve efficiency, reduce cost, and increase access. State lawmakers should re-examine regulatory and legislative barriers to advanced-practice registered nurses and other non-physician providers to improve access to care and chronic-disease management for the most vulnerable Americans.<sup>27</sup>

4. Target Federal and State Funding for Designated Hospitals, Facilities, and Non-Hospital Providers. Given the AHA predictions of losses during spring 2020, it is clear that adjustments must be made in the funding of hospitals and facilities during a pandemic. Through designation of hospitals and facilities for pandemic response, policymakers can avoid a repeat of trying to repair the damaged health care sector through widespread funding of hospitals and practitioners around the country. Targeted and temporary federal and state funding can be directed to individual pandemic hospitals, providers, and facilities through tax breaks, financial incentives, increased reimbursement rates, and bonuses for front-line medical professionals and related health care workers—while hospitals not designated for pandemic response can continue to provide revenue-generating non-pandemic care.

Doctors and other practitioners working outside the hospital have had significant financial loss due to public fear of the system and widespread shutdowns during COVID-19. If policymakers develop a coordinated and comprehensive plan designating hospitals and facilities, limited and targeted funding may be enough to support those facilities during a pandemic.

#### Conclusion

In the coming months, the CDC should consider establishing guidelines for public officials, hospital representatives, and local authorities for pandemic designation. Pursuant to those guidelines, state governors and their public health officials should design a comprehensive coordinated plan for infectious-disease management. With more than 90 percent of cases occurring in just 20 states, it is clear that the national response should include a targeted plan for safe and continuous care of non-pandemic patients.<sup>28</sup>

Americans' confidence in the safety of health care delivery will play a vital role in the comeback of the health care sector. Designating pandemic hospitals and facilities for future COVID-19 waves or new pandemics could reduce the need for widespread federal spending, maintain the educational pipeline for the health care workforce, and increase public confidence in the health care delivery system.

Public health authorities need a new approach to prepare for future threats from infectious disease. The time has come to consider designating certain hospitals and facilities for pandemic patients, and to ensure the continuation of non-pandemic-related medical care for all Americans.

**Amy Anderson, DNP, RN,** a former Graduate Health Policy Fellow at The Heritage Foundation, is a professor in the Harris College of Nursing and the School of Medicine at Texas Christian University. **Daniel H. Johnson, Jr., MD, FACR,** a former Visiting Fellow in Health Policy at The Heritage Foundation, is a practicing radiologist in Metairie, Louisiana.

# Endnotes

- 1. In many states, governors shut down nonessential care through executive order—although, this was also a national recommendation by the White House task force to postpone or cancel services in order to protect sites for COVID-19 patients and save PPE for the response. Additionally, the federal government, through guidance issued by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, encouraged deferral of certain medical treatment on March 18, 2020. See news release, "CMS Releases Recommendations on Adult Elective Surgeries, Non-Essential Medical, Surgical, and Dental Procedures During COVID-19 Response," Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, March 18, 2020, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-releases-recommendations-adult-elective-surgeries-non-essential-medical-surgical-and-dental (accessed June 13, 2020). Modified in April: Sarah Heath, "CMS Issues Guidelines to Ease Non-Urgent Care Access Restrictions," CMS Patient Care Access News, April 21, 2020, https:// patientengagementhit.com/news/cms-issues-guidelines-to-ease-non-urgent-care-access-restrictions (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 2. American Hospital Association, "Hospitals and Healthcare Systems Face Unprecedented Financial Pressures Due to COVID-19," May 5, 2020, https:// www.aha.org/guidesreports/2020-05-05-hospitals-and-health-systems-face-unprecedented-financial-pressures-due (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Kelly Gooch, "1.4 Million Healthcare Jobs Lost in April," *Becker's Hospital Review*, May 8, 2020, https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/workforce/1-4million-healthcare-jobs-lost-in-april.html (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Patrice A. Harris, "We Can't Let Essential Care Become Another Casualty of COVID-19," American Medical Association, June 3, 2020, https://www.amaassn.org/about/leadership/we-can-t-let-essential-care-become-another-casualty-covid-19 (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 5. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "CARES Act Provider Relief Fund," https://www.hhs.gov/coronavirus/cares-act-provider-relief-fund/ index.html (accessed June 13, 2020).
- American Hospital Association, "Hospitals and Health Systems Face Unprecedented Financial Pressures Due to COVID-19," May 5, 2020, https://www. aha.org/guidesreports/2020-05-05-hospitals-and-health-systems-face-unprecedented-financial-pressures-due (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 7. Alexandra Wilson Pecci, "97% of Physician Practices Take COVID-19 Financial Hit," Health Leaders, April 14, 2020, https://www.healthleadersmedia. com/finance/97-physician-practices-take-covid-19-financial-hit (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 8. Ken Terry, "Medical Practices Reel Financially from COVID-19 Losses," Medical Economics, May 4, 2020, https://www.medicaleconomics.com/news/ medical-practices-reel-financially-covid-19-losses (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Keith A. Reynolds, "Outpatient Care Numbers Drop Due to COVID-19 Pandemic," Commonwealth Fund, April 27, 2020, https://www. commonwealthfund.org/publications/2020/apr/impact-covid-19-outpatient-visits (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 10. Mitchell Schnurman, "Another Pandemic Casualty: Baylor Scott & White Will Lay Off About 1,200 and Furlough Others," *Dallas News*, May 26, 2020, https://www.dallasnews.com/business/health-care/2020/05/26/another-pandemic-casualty-baylor-scott-white-will-lay-off-about-1200-andfurlough-others/ (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 11. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Economic News Release," June 5, 2020, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.nr0.htm (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 12. Sandeep Jauhar, "The Hidden Toll of Untreated Illnesses," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 17, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-hidden-toll-of-untreated-illnesses-11587128385 (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 13. Jack Killum, Lisa Song, and Jeff Kao, "There's Been a Spike in People Dying at Home in Several Cities. That Suggests Coronavirus Deaths Are Higher Than Reported," ProPublica, April 14, 2020, https://www.propublica.org/article/theres-been-a-spike-in-people-dying-at-home-in-several-cities-thatsuggests-coronavirus-deaths-are-higher-than-reported (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 14. Sarah Krouse, "Families Delay Children's Vaccines During Pandemic," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 8, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/familiesdelay-childrens-vaccines-during-pandemic-11588939224 (accessed June 17, 2020
- 15. Mackenzie Bean, "Patients Turn Away Home Health Providers over COVID-19 Fears," *Becker's Hospital Review*, March 25, 2020, https://www. beckershospitalreview.com/post-acute/patients-turn-away-home-health-providers-over-covid-19-fears.html (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 16. Laura E. Wong et al., "Where Are All the Patients? Addressing COVID-19 Fear to Encourage Sick Patients to Seek Emergency Care," *New England Journal of Medicine Catalyst*, May 14, 2020, https://catalyst.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/CAT.20.0193 (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Grace-Marie Turner, "600 Physicians Say Lockdowns Are a 'Mass Casualty' Incident," *Forbes*, May 22, 2020, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ gracemarieturner/2020/05/22/600-physicians-say-lockdowns-are-a-mass-casualty-incident/#3558c4b150fa (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 18. Ashley Thomas, "AHA Letter to Small Business Administration Regarding the Paycheck Protection Program," American Hospital Association, April 8, 2020, https://www.aha.org/lettercomment/2020-04-08-aha-letter-small-business-administration-regarding-paycheck-protection?utm\_ source=newsletter&utm\_medium=email&utm\_content=05042020%2Dsb%2DP3%2Dplus&utm\_campaign=aha%2Dspecial%2Dbulletin (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 19. Karen Schwartz and Anthony Damico, "Distribution of CARES Act Funding Among Hospitals," Kaiser Family Foundation, May 13, 2020, https://www.kff. org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/distribution-of-cares-act-funding-among-hospitals/ (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 20. Ayla Ellison, "Hospitals Face Financial Fallout from COVID-19: 6 Things to Know," *Becker's Hospital Review*, March 23, 2020, https://www. beckershospitalreview.com/finance/hospitals-face-financial-fallout-from-covid-19-6-things-to-know.html (accessed June 13, 2020).

- 21. "HHS Watchdog Plans to Investigate CARES Act Funding to Providers," Fierce Healthcare, May 26, 2020, https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/ himss-cancels-2020-global-health-conference-due-to-coronavirus (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 22. American College of Emergency Physicians, "COVID-19," April 2020, https://www.emergencyphysicians.org/globalassets/emphysicians/all-pdfs/acepmc-covid19-april-poll-analysis.pdf (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Interim Guidance for U.S. Hospital Preparedness for Patients Under Investigation (PUI) or with Confirmed Ebola Virus Disease (EVD): A Framework for a Tiered Approach," https://www.cdc.gov/vhf/ebola/healthcare-us/preparing/hospitals.html (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 24. Barbara Feder Ostrov, "In Face of Coronavirus, Many Hospitals Cancel On-site Training for Nursing and Med Students," *Kaiser Health News*, March 17, 2020, https://khn.org/news/in-face-of-coronavirus-many-hospitals-cancel-on-site-training-for-nursing-and-med-students/ (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 25. Vital Record–Texas A & M Health, "Long-lasting Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic on the Health Care System," April 20, 2020, https://vitalrecord. tamhsc.edu/long-lasting-impacts-of-the-covid-19-pandemic-on-the-health-care-system/ (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 26. For one road map to reform graduate medical education funding, see John O'Shea, "Reforming Graduate Medical Education in the U.S.," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2983, December 29, 2014, http://thf\_media.s3.amazonaws.com/2014/pdf/BG2983.pdf.
- 27. Tamara S. Ritsema et al., "Differences in the Delivery of Health Education to Patients with Chronic Disease by Provider Type, 2005–2009," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: Preventing Chronic Disease, 2014, https://www.cdc.gov/pcd/issues/2014/13\_0175.htm (accessed June 13, 2020).
- Doug Badger and Norbert J. Michel, "Coronavirus: Policymakers Should Augment Hospital Capacity Where Needed, Not Mandate Permanent Excess Capacity," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3487, April 16, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/public-health/r eport/coronavirus-policymakersshould-augment-hospital-capacity-where-needed-not.